U.S. Army Military History Institute 950 Soldiers Drive Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5021 29 Jan 2010

## PHILIPPINE SCOUTS (PS), 1899-1953

A Working Bibliography of MHI Sources

#### **CONTENTS**

General Sources....p.1 Pre-World War II....p.2 World War II....p.5 Since 1945....p.6

### **GENERAL SOURCES**

- Eyre, James K. "The Philippine Scouts: United States Troops Extraordinary." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Apr 1943): pp. 192-94. Per.
  Brief history and analysis.
- Greenhut, Jeffrey. "Sahib and Sepoy: An Inquiry into the Relationship Between the British Officers and Native Soldiers of the British Indian Army." <u>Military Affairs</u> (Jan 1984): pp. 15-18. Per. For comparative purposes.
- Lobo, Matias M. "How First Scouts were Organized." <u>The American Oldtimer</u> (Sep 1940): pp. 27-34. Per.
- Marple, Allan D. "American Mercenaries: A Historical Precedence in East Asia." AWC student paper, 1992. pp. 6-14. Arch.
- Meixsel, Richard B. "An Army for Independence? The American Roots of the Philippine Army." PhD dss, OH State, 1993. 383 p. UA853.P6.M44.

  See Chaps 3-4.
- Powell, James W. "The Utilization of Native Troops in Our Foreign Possessions." <u>Journal of the Military Service Institution of the US</u> (Jan 1902): pp. 23-41. Per.

  Seaman Prize Essay-Honorable Mention for 1901; compares U.S. and British practices.
- Rhodes, Charles D. "The Utilization of Native Troops in Our Foreign Possessions." <u>Journal of the Military Service Institution of the US</u> (Jan 1902): pp. 1-22. Per. Seaman Prize Essay for 1901.

Stevens, Phillip H. <u>Search Out the Land: A History of American Military Scouts</u>. Chicago: Rand, 1969. Chap 8. U220.9.S7.

Woolard, J. "Philippine Scouts: The Development of America's Colonial Army." PhD dss, OH State, 1975. 272 p. UA27.2.P5.W66.
Useful bibliography.

## PRE-WORLD WAR II

Almond, Edward M. Papers. Arch. With 45<sup>th</sup> Infantry (PS), 1930s.

# Army and Navy Register.

See 30 Jan, 30 Apr, 7 May & 28 May 1932; 21 Oct 1933; and 28 Apr 1934 on possible retirement of PS.

Batson, Mathew A. Papers. Arch. Formed Macabebe Scouts.

Betts, Edward C. Papers. Arch. 45<sup>th</sup> Infantry (PS), 1925-1927.

Carraway, William E. Papers. Arch.
Mutinies of 1924 & 1927.

Chastaine, Ben H. "Macabebes." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Jun 1930): pp. 626-31. Per. Brief history by officer, 57<sup>th</sup> Infantry (PS).

Coffman, Edward M. "Batson of the Philippine Scouts." Parameters (No 3, 1977): pp. 68-72. Per.

Considine, John. Clipping. Arch. Scout, 26<sup>th</sup> Cavalry (PS), 1924.

Devins, John Bancroft. <u>An Observer in the Philippines, or Life in Our New Possessions.</u> Boston: Amer Tract Soc, 1905. 416 p. DS659.D48. See Chap XVIII and index.

Flake, Dennis E. <u>Loyal Macabebes: How the Americans Used the Macabebe Scouts in the Annexation of the Philippines</u>. Angeles City, Philippines: Holy Angel UP, 2009. 171 p. DS682.F53.

Forbes, W. Cameron. <u>The Philippine Islands</u>. 2 vols. Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1928. 1236 p. DS685.F6.

Franklin, Charles H. "History of the Philippine Scouts, 1899-1934." Photostat manuscript, AWC, May 1935. ca 150 p. U220.19.H57.

- "From Headhunters to Soldiers." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Jan 1924): pp. 40-43. Per. History of Co A, 45<sup>th</sup> Infantry (PS).
- Gates, John M. <u>Schoolbooks and Krags: The United States Army in the Philippines, 1898-1902</u>. Westport, CT: Greenwood, 1973. pp. 95, 174-5, 212-13 & 233. DS679.G38.
- Hagood, Johnson, II. Memoirs. Arch.

  Commanded 12<sup>th</sup> Field Artillery Brigade (PS), 1922-1924.
- Hart, Irving. "Looking Forward-And Backward." <u>The American Oldtimer</u> (Oct 1938): pp. 31-35; (Nov 1938): pp. 29-31. Per.

  Reminiscence of service w/ 3<sup>rd</sup> Cavalry and Ilocano Scouts.
- Hirsch, Ralph. "Our Filipino Regiment-The Twenty-Fourth Field Artillery (Philippine Scouts)." Field Artillery Journal (Jul/Aug 1924): pp. 354-57. Per.
- Johnson, Raymond, & Milligan, Edward. "Company C, 45<sup>th</sup> Infantry (Philippine Scouts), 1922-1935." Plate No 636. <u>Military Collector & Historian</u> (Spring 1989): pp. 34-35. Per. Illustrations & text on uniforms.
- Johnson, Richard. Papers. Arch. Served variously within.
- Johnston, William H. "First Battalion Philippine Scouts." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Apr 1905): pp. 28-39. Per.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "Philippine Infantry: A Plea for Our Little Brown Brothers." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (May 1908): pp. 861-75. Per.
- Martin, Orville W. Memoir. Arch. 24<sup>th</sup> Field Artillery (PS), 1920-1922.
- Mearns, Robert W. Papers. Arch.

  1<sup>st</sup> & 7<sup>th</sup> PS Battalions, 1905-1909.
- Mosely, George Van Horn. "A Colonial Army." <u>Journal of the Military Service Institution of the US</u> (Mar/Apr 1904): pp. 243-51. Per.
- Munro, J.N. "The Native Scout Organization." <u>Journal of the US Cavalry Association</u> (1909/1910): pp. 284-307. Per.
  - Detailed firsthand account by PS major.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "The Philippine Native Scouts." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Jul 1905): pp. 178-90. Per. Firsthand analysis and reminiscence.

- Stacey, Cromwell. "The Philippine Scouts." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Sep 1907): pp. 218-25. Per. By former PS officer.
- Taylor, J.R.M. "A Filipino Army." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (May 1909): pp. 893-909. Per. Argues for one based on PS experience.
- U.S. Army. Div of Philippines. <u>Annual Report of Major General George W. Davis...</u>. Manila, n.p., 1903. 282 p. UA27.P5.A31.1902-03. See pp. 20-33 for early report and opinion on the scouts.
- . Rosters and Directories, 1901-1923. UA27.P5.A2.

Incomplete; contains info on PS personnel and stations.

U.S. Congress. Senate. <u>The Government of the Philippine Islands</u>. Sen Doc No 242, 64th Cong, 1st sess, 1916. 51 p. DS685.A36.

Brief ref to separation of Scouts from Constabulary, p. 8.

. Special Report of Wm H. Taft...on the Philippines, January 27, 1908. Sen Doc No 200, 60<sup>th</sup> Cong, 1st sess, 1908. 177 p. DS685.A38.

Per capita cost of PS, p. 78; see also p. 31.

\_\_\_\_\_. Committee on Philippines. <u>Affairs in the Philippines</u>. Hearings, 57th Cong, 1st sess, 1902. 3 pts. 2984 p. DS692.1.U3.1902pts1-3.

See testimonies of GEN Robert P. Hughes, pp. 571-572; Grover Flint, pp. 1766-70; Jesse Lee Hall, pp. 2428-40; Mark H. Evans, pp. 2881-95. Also pp. 2458-59.

\_\_\_\_\_. <u>Hearings Before the Committee on the Philippine Islands</u>, 57th Cong, 1st sess, 1902. Vols. I, V & VI. 504 p. DS681.5.U3.1902v1,5,6.

See Gov Taft's testimony on Macabebes, Vol. I, pp. 33 & 103.

- U.S. War Dept. Regulations Governing the Examination of Applicants for Appointment as Second Lieutenant in the Philippine Scouts. [S.l.: US War. Dept, 1912]. 5 p. UB323.A5.
- \_\_\_\_\_. <u>Subject Index to General Orders...1881-1911</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1912. MilPub-GO. See "Philippine Scouts."
- Bureau of Insular Affairs. Report of the Philippine Exposition Board in the United States for the Louisiana Purchase Exposition. Wash, DC: GPO, pp. 21-25. DS655P5.
- \_\_\_\_\_. Office of the Secretary. <u>Special Report...to the President on the Philippines</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1910. 96 p. DS685.A39.

Comparison of Constabulary with Scouts, p. 12.

Ward, John W. "The Use of Native Troops in Our New Possessions." <u>Journal of the Military Service</u> Institution of the US (Nov/Dec 1902): pp. 793-805. Per.

## **WORLD WAR II**

Braly, William C. Papers. Arch.

92<sup>nd</sup> Coast Artillery (PS) and Manila Harbor Defenses.

Cavalry Journal (Mar/Apr 1943): pp. 2-6. Per.

3 vignettes on 26<sup>th</sup> Cavalry (PS) in 1942 campaign.

Edmands, Howar Papers. Arch.

Cebu Military Police Regiment.

 $Eyre, James\ K.\ "The\ Philippine\ Scouts:\ United\ States\ Troops\ Extraordinary."\ \underline{Military\ Engineer}$ 

(Apr 1943): pp. 192-94. Per.

Brief history and analysis.

Fitch, Alvah. Oral history. Arch.

23<sup>rd</sup> FA (PS).

Grunert, George S. Papers. Arch.

Commanded 23<sup>rd</sup> Brigade (PS).

Johnson, Harold K. Papers. Arch.

With 57<sup>th</sup> Infantry (PS).

Lilly, Edmund J. Papers. Arch.

Commanded 57<sup>th</sup> Infantry (PS).

Moore, George F. Papers. Arch.

Commanded Manila Harbor Defenses.

Morton, Louis L. <u>The Fall of the Philippines</u>. In <u>USAWWII</u> series. Wash, DC: OCMH, 1953. 626 p.

D769.A533v2pt4.

See index for scattered but frequent mention. See also OCMH Coll, Arch, for extensive personal and official papers Morton gathered in preparing this book.

Olson, John E. Papers. Arch.

57<sup>th</sup> Infantry (PS).

Owens, William H. Papers. Arch.

91<sup>st</sup> Coast Artillery (PS).

Pierce, Clinton A. Papers. Arch.

Commanded 26<sup>th</sup> Cavalry (PS).

Ramsey, Edwin P. & Rivele, Stephen J. <u>Lieutenant Ramsey's War</u>. NY: Knightsbridge, 1990. 335 p. D802.P5.R35.

Memoirs of US off, 26<sup>th</sup> Cavalry (PS), who remained on Luzon, 1942-45.

Wohlfeld, Mark. Coll. Arch.

Concerns U.S. and Filipino forces, 1941-42.

Wright, John M. Oral History. Arch. 91<sup>st</sup> Coast Artillery (PS).

## **SINCE 1945**

Grange, David E., Jr. "The Requirement for a New 'Lodge' Act." AWC student paper, 1970. pp. 13-25. Arch.

### See also:

-Bibliographies on the Philippine Constabulary in Philippines; 26<sup>th</sup> Cavalry (PS) in Philippines WWII; and the Spanish-American War Veterans Survey.